
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 19 JUNE 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Bainbridge (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Farmer, Mrs Fisher, Glover (from 10.13 am), Knapton (as substitute for Councillor M Clarke), Ms Patrick, Mrs Rutherford and Mrs Vasey

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio 

Holder); 


Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and 



Enterprise Portfolio Holder); and


Councillor Earp (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder) 

attended part of the meeting


IOS.38/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors M Clarke and Glover (who would arrive late).

IOS.39/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Knapton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda items:

· A.4(a) – Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document because the decision was taken by the Executive whilst he was a Member thereof

· A.8 – Progress Report – Kingmoor and Caldew Cycleway because he was named in report CS.40/08.

Councillor Mrs Fisher declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.10 – Review of the Tourism Service – Interim Report because she was a guest house owner.

IOS.40/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Chairman paid tribute to the considerable input which the late Councillor Miss Martlew had made to the work of the Committee and expressed the hope that the Committee could do justice to her in its future work.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 10 April and 19 May 2008 be noted.

IOS.41/08
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters which had been the subject of call in.

IOS.42/08
FORWARD PLAN 
(a)  Monitoring of Forward Plan items relevant to the Committee

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) submitted report LDS.45/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June 2008 to 30 September 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

The revised format split the issues between:

· Appendix (i) - Budget and Policy Framework Matters; and

· Appendix (ii) – Non-Budget and Policy Framework Matters

Members were asked for their views regarding future consideration of the item in Appendix (ii).

RESOLVED –  (1) That the Forward Plan (1 June 2008 to 30 September 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

(2) That the Committee wished to scrutinise the Cumbria Vision refreshed Cumbria Economic Plan 2008 (KD.024/08) at a future meeting.

(b)  RESOLVED – That it be noted that the following item scheduled in the Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting had not been included on the Agenda for the reason stated:

· KD.028/08 – Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan – the matter was deferred until it was formally adopted as a draft by the Carlisle Renaissance Board.

IOS.43/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Work Programme for the Committee for 2007/08 was submitted.

The Chairman said that thought would require to be given to topics for Subject Reviews/Inquiries during the coming year and suggestions would be welcome.

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) reported on the following training sessions for Members:

· Questioning Skills for Effective Scrutiny – 25 June 2008

· Introduction to the Covalent Performance Management System – 14, 15 and 16 July 2008.

A Member suggested that car parking may be a suitable topic for a subject review.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised above, the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.44/08
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
(a) 
Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document – Draft for statutory consultation
Councillor Knapton, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.095/08 from the Minutes of the Executive on 21 April 2008 setting out the decision in response to comments of this Committee, namely:

“(i)
The Executive receives the excerpts from the Minutes of the Meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee (IOS.34/08) from the meeting of 10 April 2008, setting out that Committee's comments on the consultation draft of the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework.

(ii)
The Executive receive the draft Summary of the sustainability appraisal of the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework as considered by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 10 April, as set out as an Appendix to this Report.

(iii)
That the Executive agree the recommended alterations to the Consultation Draft of the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework as set out in Appendix 2 to Report DS.59/08.

(iv)
That the Executive refer the original draft Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework together with the proposed amendments as set out in Appendix 2 for agreement by the full meeting of the City Council on 29 April 2008.”

A Member noted that, following agreement by the City and County Councils, the draft document would be subject to a six week consultation period, the outcome of which would be reported back through this Committee.  No date for that had yet been set.

RESOLVED – That the response be noted.

(b) Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.120/08 from the Minutes of the Executive on 29 May 2008 setting out the decision in response to comments of this Committee, namely:

“1.  That the Executive note the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s concerns with regard to opportunities to scrutinise the Supplementary Planning Document and note the changes which had now been put in place in respect of the process for considering Supplementary Planning Documents to address those concerns.

2.  That the Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document be referred to Council for consideration and adoption as part of the Local Development Framework.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be received.

IOS.45/08
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT FOR YEAR 2007/08
The Head of Policy and Performance (Ms Curr) presented the Corporate Performance Monitoring Report for 2007/08 (PPP.57/08).  

Councils were no longer required to compile and publish an annual Best Value Performance Plan, but had to make information on performance available to relevant stakeholders.  The report was the first to be produced using the performance software, Covalent.   

Ms Curr presented the outturn performance against the Council's 2007/08 Best Value Performance Indicators and local performance indicators and highlighted the percentages of performance indicators which were on/off target, the percentage of performance indicators which were improving, deteriorating or staying the same and the delivery of performance indicators against the National Quartiles. She also commented on performance against the Council's priorities and on the level of satisfaction with Council services.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.138/08) considered the matter and decided:

“1.  That the end of year performance for 2007/08, performance of the City Council against its performance indicators be noted.

2.  That the Portfolio Holders discuss the relevant aspects of the report with the Corporate Directors with a view to challenging and improving the services which were provided to the public.  The outcomes of those discussions being used as part of the consideration of the Council’s corporate priorities and also reflecting the relationship between those services and the new Area Agreements.

3.  That the relevant parts of the Monitoring Report be referred to Corporate Resources, Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their consideration.”

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Members welcomed the presentation of the performance information in Covalent, commenting upon its clarity and ease of understanding.

(b) Development of the organisation’s performance management framework was a key area of focus for the Policy and Performance Team.  How would the vacancy management criteria affect it?

Ms Curr replied that specific savings had to be made which would clearly have an impact, but that impact was continuously reviewed.  

(c) There was a downward trend in numbers of visitors to Tourist Information Centres (LP81) and yet enquiries for areas such as the Lake District were high.  It would be interesting to see the trend going forward.

(d) Bearing in mind the considerable debate in the media, a Member was pleasantly surprised to note that the percentage of people satisfied with waste collection and civic amenity sites (BV90a) had only fallen to 72%.  He would, however, be concerned if that trend was evidenced again in a year’s time.

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) felt that it was a pity that those two issues were addressed in a single question since the City Council did not have control over civic amenity sites.  Complaints received related to the capacity to include people in the recycling schemes straight away.

(e) Many complaints received by Members related to public access to the Rome Street site.

Mr Tickner replied that discussions had taken place with the County Council with a view to increasing the hours for public access.

(f) A Member expressed disappointment that BV119e (% satisfaction with parks and open space) was deteriorating.  Why was that?

Ms Curr replied that satisfaction with a number of service areas had deteriorated.   It was, however, important to bear in mind the context and that the Council still performed very well when compared nationally and locally.

(g) Referring to Learning City, a Member noted that learning targets had been set for all employees, with the aim that all would have achieved a level 2 qualification by 2010.   She understood that the process was voluntary and was concerned to ensure that pressure was not brought to bear upon staff to meet that target.

Mr Tickner replied that participation was voluntary and take up had been good.  He suggested that in future a column should be included to show the number of people enrolling in the scheme and when they were likely to achieve the qualification.

(h) Why was BV91b (Kerbside collection of recyclables (two recyclables) in the 4th quartile and what was the best figure nationally?

In response, Mr Tickner explained that because the City Council was undertaking more than 2 recyclables it was exceeding the government minimum of 2.  He undertook to look at the data behind the percentages stated in the report.

(i) How many local authorities in Cumbria still undertook weekly refuse collections?

Ms Curr replied that Allerdale and Barrow did so, together with possibly Copeland.   She would check that issue for the Member.

(j) The City Council had invested a great deal in sports facilities and it was, therefore, surprising and disappointing to note that the satisfaction levels for BV119a (% satisfied with sports/leisure facilities) was below target.

Ms Curr pointed out that Carlisle remained above the national average and satisfaction with facilities in Carlisle remained the highest in the County.  More detailed consultation with our local communities was needed to investigate the results further and that could be undertaken as part of the community empowerment work that the Council was embarking upon.

Another Member pointed to the lack of football pitches in Harraby, which she suspected was a city-wide problem.  If there was a deterioration in a particular area it was important that Members were aware of the problem and that it be addressed.

(k) The cost of household waste collection (BV86) had increased on last year, due to the implementation costs of the new Household Waste Collection Service.  Were Officers confident that the issue could be addressed next year?

Mr Tickner replied that the position was continually monitored and that consideration was being given to further efficiencies this year.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the presentation of the performance information in Covalent for its clarity and ease of understanding.

(2) That Officers address the concerns raised by the Committee as outlined above and particularly in relation to waste; sports and sports/leisure facilities. 

IOS.46/08
SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENTS (SPDs): ACHIEVING WELL DESIGNED HOUSING, DESIGNING OUT CRIME, PLANNING OBLIGATIONS, TREES ON DEVELOPMENT SITES
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) submitted report DS.78/08 setting out the draft versions of four Supplementary Planning Documents currently under preparation.

Mr Hardman explained that, based upon the availability of resources, Officers had focussed upon work in relation to the four Supplementary Planning Documents relating to Achieving Well Designed Housing, Designing Out Crime, Planning Obligations and Trees on Development Sites, which necessitated the submission of what was a lengthy report.

For the benefit of new Members on the Committee, he gave an overview of the tiers of national planning policy and the Council’s responsibility to interpret that at a local level.  He informed Members that, under the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004, the Council had a statutory duty to provide a framework in order to guide development within the district which included the provision of Supplementary Planning Documents to amplify planning policies and a duty to update existing supplementary planning guidance.

Mr Hardman set out for Members the proposals for working up the consultation drafts.   The text versions had been provided for ease of printing, but the final versions would be desktop published and illustrations included.  He displayed an example of a document in colour for Members’ information.

Guidance on the issue of a Community Infrastructure Levy to replace planning obligations had yet to be received, but would be reported in due course.

On 21 April 2008 (EX.097/08) the Executive had instructed that the four Supplementary Planning Documents be worked up to consultation draft stage and referred to the Executive prior to referral to Overview and Scrutiny and further consideration by the Executive for approval and consultation.

The Executive had then on 29 May 2008 (EX.121/08) noted the draft documents and referred them to this Committee for consideration, prior to the documents being released for consultation.

During their scrutiny of the documentation Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. A Member welcomed the format of the report, which was easy to follow and provided a very good story of place.

2. What was the extent of consultation to date?

Mr Hardman referred Members to Appendix 1 of the report, which provided detail of the responses received.  He acknowledged that, although the informal consultation had generated only a small number of responses (in the main from developers and Tree Surgeons), Officers were pleased with the quality of issues raised.

3. As part of its work the Committee was required to scrutinise many important planning related documents (e.g. the Local Plan, Wind Energy, Urban Design, etc).  A training session on planning and development would be of assistance to Members in undertaking that work.

In response, Mr Hardman advised that it was his understanding that Legal and Democratic Services were making arrangements for such training. 

4. Achieving Well Designed Housing 

(a) The draft did not appear to include reference to the Homes for Life Standards.  That was an important issue to prevent the necessity of people having to move into sheltered housing.  Was it necessary for developers to take that into account?

Mr Hardman said that there was not a statutory requirement upon the Council to made reference to the Homes for Life Standards.  However, the matter was worthy of consideration and he would ensure that references were included.

A Member was pleased to note that the SPDs included links to other strategies and work.  She further noted that the Code for Sustainable Homes (section 6.2 - page 80) measured the sustainability of a home against nine design categories, rating the ‘whole home’ as a complete package. The issue of lifetime homes could be strengthened further.

(b)  Did the draft SPD include any reference to arrangements for refuse collection?

Mr Hardman explained that the issue, which was one of layout and ensuring the provision of sufficient space, was recognised.   He would check on the level of detail contained within the draft.

(c)  Did scope exist to raise the Council’s expectations regarding the inclusion of energy efficient initiatives within new development i.e. state the maximum they would like to see provided.

Mr Hardman replied that the pursuit of a Code 3 rating or above would be encouraged for all new residential developments. He could see no reason why the Council could not suggest aiming for a higher level.

(d)  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder was the Design Champion.

5. Designing Out Crime 

(a)  It was pleasing to see that reference was made to the District as a whole throughout the document.

In response, Mr Hardman explained that the intention was to have a wider remit and the document differed slightly from the others in that key principles had been established.

(b) In response to consultation on planning applications Cumbria Constabulary often advocated the provision of only one entrance/exit which conflicted with the Council’s aspirations in encouraging people to walk / cycle.  It was important to get the balance right between designing out crime and pedestrian access.

6. Planning Obligations
(a)  It was important that the document was easy to read, but people may struggle with the technical terms contained therein.

Mr Hardman said that it was important to ensure that the Supplementary Planning Document provided clear guidance to developers, as a consequence of which it was difficult to omit the jargon.  The inclusion of a glossary of terms may be of assistance.

(b)  A generation of young people were leaving university with large debts and were in need of housing.  It was difficult for them to get onto the housing ladder or to rent.   Shared ownership may be the answer, had consideration been given to a mechanism to allow people to buy on a shared equity/ownership basis?

In response Mr Hardman commented that the matter was an issue for the Housing Strategy.  He would take the issue up with colleagues in Housing Services.

(c) Section 4.6 stated that low cost market housing no longer fell within the Government’s definition of affordable housing for planning purposes as it was market driven.  Was that correct?

In response Mr Hardman advised that was technically correct.  As long as low cost market housing was maintained in perpetuity it was classed as affordable housing.  Reference to that point should be included within the draft.

(d)  Section 4.11 should include reference to the Housing Needs Surveys undertaken by several Parish Councils.

(e)  Section 4.18 referred to the substantial levels of subsidy required to enable the development of affordable housing, which traditionally had come from Housing Corporation Grant awarded to Housing Associations.  There was concern that cuts in Corporation grant levels over the 2008-11 National Housing Progamme were more severe in the North West than any other region.

Mr Hardman explained that one area being looked at to tackle the issue was the gathering together of monies through commuted sum payments which would not affect Housing Corporation Grants.  Discussion were taking place with colleagues in Housing in relation to the issue.

(f)  A Member acknowledged that it was often difficult to find land for use as children’s play and recreation areas/open spaces.  It may, however, be that a building, church hall or private recreation facility could be used to address that need.  Had commuted funding been looked at for such provision?

Mr Hardman advised that community facilities had been dealt with under section 9.11 but could be extended to include reference to the point raised.

7. Trees and Development
(a)  Mr Hardman referred Members to the diagrams at Appendix 3 to the draft SPD which were recognisable and would be replaced as examples.

(b)  A Member referred to instances of people moving into his Ward and not being aware of or willing to accept policies in relation to the protection of trees.  That was an important message to get out to the public.

Mr Hardman said that property searches included information on Tree Preservation Orders and there was no excuse for ignorance of that aspect.  The issue could, however, be picked up via the Carlisle Focus which was widely distributed.  He undertook to take that up with Communications.

The Chairman thanked Mr Hardman for his report.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised:

(i) That the Committee welcomed the submission of the four draft Supplementary Planning Documents and hoped that their comments, as detailed above, would be taken on board.

(ii) That the Committee would welcome the opportunity to undertake training on general planning related matters.

IOS.47/08
CITY CENTRE CONSERVATION AREA
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) submitted report DS.79/08 setting out the review of Carlisle City Centre Conservation Area as a basis for public consultation.

He informed Members that the City Council had a duty to review all its conservation areas.  That had been undertaken with a review of Brampton Conservation Area already completed and Dalston Conservation Area recently the subject of consultation, the results of which would be reported back to Overview and Scrutiny in the autumn.

Executive report DS.23/08 advised that the City Centre Conservation Area review had been prompted by a number of recent events, including issues raised by work done for Carlisle Renaissance together with local campaigns regarding the Lonsdale Cinema and Rickergate.  Whilst the Botchergate conservation area and the Portland Square/Chatsworth Square conservation area abutted the City Centre conservation area, there were gaps and the review had examined those spaces to identify any historic townscapes which could be included in a revised Conservation Area boundary, together with an examination of the areas north of The Lanes, Rickergate, Sauceries in Bitts Park, as well as land to the west of the Medieval City and Citadel Station.

Mr Hardman reported that all consultation included an exhibition and distribution of leaflets to people in the affected areas.  He clarified that Conservation Area status did not prevent development, rather looked at the design and quality thereof.  

Officers were not seeking to reduce the City Centre Conservation Area and indeed there may be possibilities for extending the same. 

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.122/08) considered the matter and decided:

“That the review of the boundary of the City Centre conservation area be submitted for public consultation exercise and the views of the public be reported back to Council with, if appropriate, recommendations to alter the City Centre conservation area boundary.”

In discussion, Members raised the following issues and observations:

(a) The News and Star of 18 June 2008 included a report regarding the Tescos planning application at the Viaduct.  How did that fit with the Conservation Area?

Mr Hardman replied that there had been much discussion on the Tesco application.  Where development proposals arose in relation to the edge of a Conservation Area it was necessary to take account of their impact and that had been done.  The matter would be the subject of further debate.

(b) A Member indicated that she did not fully understand the implications of a Conservation Area.  Prior to the meeting she and another Member had walked around the City Centre Conservation Area and noted that certain buildings were currently unused.  Would their inclusion in a Conservation Area impede future use?

In response Mr Hardman advised that one changing policy aspect in respect of vacant buildings was that details of proposed use were required prior to their demolition.  Guidance relating to signage was also being extended.

Mr Hardman explained the principles behind Conservation Area status emphasising that although it was not a curb on development, the two basic principles of preserve or enhance needed to be achieved.  The best manner by which to gain an assurance of the quality of buildings was through the listings process.

The Director of Development Services added that there would be an aspiration to include a high standard of development, which would be stated in the Development Briefs.

A Member referred to the mixture of ancient walls; historic, modern (poor quality) and derelict buildings within the Conservation Area.  Within the Movement Strategy one possible site for the bus station was close to the railway station, which had a narrow access.    Would Conservation Area status mean that the walls could not be demolished and in turn the access not improved?

Mr Hardman replied that it would be necessary to identify what was important and, if the walls were deemed to be so they would be difficult to remove.  It was important to consider the end product of development and that raised some complex issues.

(c)  History was important and a Member said that, as a matter of personal preference, she would like to see the Civic Centre included within the Conservation Area.

(d)  A Member felt that if the Lonsdale building was to be included then the Post Office and the White House would also require to be included within the Conservation Area.

He further questioned the position regarding the Old Grammar School (Trinity), which he felt had merit for inclusion.

Mr HardHardman said that the Conservation Officer had considered it, but the existence of Georgian Way suggested that it already formed a significant barrier and at the same time a realistic boundary to any extended Conservation Area.  He would, however, take the point back for further consideration.

(e)  In response to a question, Mrs Elliot said that the aim would be to report back on the outcome of consultation to the October 2008 meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the issues raised by Members, as detailed above, be conveyed to the Executive as this Committee’s observations on the City Centre Conservation Area.

(2) That the Committee looked forward to a further report following conclusion of the consultation exercise at the October 2008 meeting.

IOS.48/08
PROGRESS REPORT KINGMOOR AND CALDEW CYCLEWAY

Councillor Knapton, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted report CS.40/08 providing an update on progress with the development of the Kingmoor and Caldew Cycleway which it was hoped to develop in conjunction with Sustrans.

The attached Executive report (CS.32/08) and associated plan outlined the various actions which were required to ensure that the scheme could progress and that Sustrans funding would be provided. 

The Council had been successful in achieving a provisional allocation of £950,000 from Sustrans for the construction of a cycleway between Kingmoor and Currock.  Officers had now met representatives to discuss actions which Sustrans would wish to see implemented and, following on from that meeting, a further meeting had been held with the Northern Director of Sustrans to clarify requirements.  

Sustrans required a Memorandum of Understanding to be signed with the City Council and the County Council to set out details of the actions which it was intended should be delivered over the next five years and that, on signing of the Memorandum, Sustrans would release the funding of £950,000.  The City and County Councils would then have to use their best endeavours to deliver the agreed scheme over a period of five years. However, if Sustrans considered that the Councils were not making their best endeavours to identify funding, they could seek to recover some of the contribution.   

The City and County Councils had been working jointly to develop a Movement Strategy for Carlisle as part of Carlisle Renaissance and this Scheme had been accepted by the Highways Working Group as a high priority Infrastructure Scheme. The route would provide a vital link for University students on the proposed Caldew riverside site, for school students in the St Aidan's area and for workers accessing the City and also the employment sites at Kingmoor.

The costs which had been provided were indicative costs but the route included two major crossings of the River Eden and a railway and those elements of the Scheme had not yet been costed in detail.  It was therefore possible that the costs which had been reported could be increased.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 considered the matter (EX.122.08) and decided:

“(i)
agree specifically to the core route and to the wider potential links, as shown on the plan attached to Report CS 32/08, on the basis of the scheme to be delivered.

(ii)
note the initial estimated costs, as set out in Appendix A of the above report.

(iii) agree to the setting up of a Steering Group on the basis set out in the report in order to assist with the progressing of the project.

(iv)
agree (subject to paragraph (v) below) to the signing of a Memorandum of Understanding with Sustrans which will set out details of the scheme to be delivered, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder and the Head of Legal Services.

(v) that the Memorandum of Understanding be drafted to include a Clause that the City Council would not be liable to repay any grant in respect of any difficulties which the Council experienced in achieving the gap funding, as Itemised in the Director of Community Services Report CS.32/08.”

During their scrutiny of the report Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Was the route under consideration that detailed in red on the attached plan?

Mr Tickner set out for Members the line of the route, the core route being shown in red and the wider scheme links in purple.  He further referred to the Summary of Preliminary Cost Estimates at page 12 of the report CS.32/08, which included details of the main ‘spinal’ route and also links with the CNDR.  He further drew attention to the Legal comments which advised that whilst the judgement was that recovery of grant funding was unlikely, Members should be cognisant of the fact that that was a possibility, and that planning permission may be necessary for some of the routes.

(b) A Member said that the cycle route was excellent. However, the letter appended at page 10 to the report, gave an air of negativity and lack of support between the different partners.

In response, Mr Tickner explained that a problem of communication had arisen regarding the meeting with Sustrans.  That had been addressed and the City and County Councils were committed to the scheme.

(c) Consultation to date appeared to be rather inward looking.  Would that be widened out?

Mr Tickner replied that it was a requirement of Sustrans that a Steering Group should be formed to ensure that there was good public involvement in the scheme and to ensure that a wide range of interest groups are engaged.

(d) Had there been any movement on funding following preparation of the report?

In response, Mr Tickner stated that discussions had taken place regarding the development and detail of the Section 106 Agreement.

(e) A Member was very concerned that the footbridge at Maryport Cottages may be dropped from the Scheme.

(f) There were aspirations to go over the old Waverly Line at Stainton, however, there was no right of way across the bridge and the landowner was against there ever being one.

(g) It was important to be aware of the potential for cycle routes to be misused by motor cyclists.

Whilst accepting that point, Mr Tickner said that had not been a big issue on the Caldew Scheme.

(h) Ongoing maintenance was of concern to the Committee.

Mr Tickner advised that if the scheme was built to an adoptable standard then the maintenance liability rested with the County Council.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee was concerned at the initial levels of commitment to the scheme, and the overall funding and possible future liability upon the Council for any refund of the whole or part of the contribution from Sustrans.

IOS.49/08
WASTE SERVICES TASK AND FINISH GROUP

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) submitted report OS.07/08 informing the Committee of the Work undertaken by the Waste Services Task and Finish Group during the previous municipal year.

The Committee was asked to re‑establish the Task and Finish Group in order that it could continue its work and produce a final report to the Executive; and to nominate Members to serve thereon.

A provisional date for the next meeting of the Task Group of Thursday 3 July 2008 at 2.00 pm was suggested to consider the findings of the survey of other authorities (commercial cardboard recycling).

Councillor Ms Patrick indicated that she would like to serve on the Task and Finish Group.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Waste Services Task and Finish Group be re-established, comprising Councillors Bainbridge, Mrs Farmer, Ms Patrick, Mrs Rutherford and Mrs Vasey.

(2) That the next meeting of the Task and Finish Group would take place at 2.00 pm on Thursday 3 July 2008 to consider the findings of the survey on commercial cardboard recycling.

The meeting adjourned at 11.50 am and reconvened at 12 noon

IOS.50/08
REVIEW OF TOURISM SERVICE – INTERIM REPORT
Councillor Mrs Fisher, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) submitted report DS.80/08 on the review of the Tourism service.  

Mrs Elliot began by providing an overview of the process and context for the review to date.  The review was being undertaken for two main reasons, i.e. in recognition of the change in the context for the provision of tourism services, both nationally and locally, and as a result of the City Council setting a target in its budget resolution of savings in the service of £38,000 in 2008/09 and an ongoing saving of £75,000 thereafter.

The review was therefore presented as a phased approach, grouped under three parts:

Part 1
Review of the current Tourism operation to achieve budget savings

Part 2
What was needed to realise Carlisle’s Tourism potential?

Part 3
How Tourism services might be organised in partnership to deliver both long term budget savings and outcomes that were reight for Carlisle?

In terms of the Policy context, the Head of Economic and Tourism Services (Mr Beaty) emphasised the value of tourism to Carlisle and pointed to the key phrases from the NWDA Corporate Plan highlighted in bold at page 5 of the report.

In conclusion, Mrs Elliot drew attention to the questions for/input required from Scrutiny indicating that Members’ views would be welcomed.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.129/08) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the interim report of the Director of Development Services be received as a basis for discussion and consultation with the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, Partner Agencies and Service Users.

(2)  That the Director of Development Services seek the support of the North West Development Agency for their support in persuading the Highways Agency to approve the signage of World Heritage Sites such as Hadrian’s Wall within the City Council’s area, in an effort to boost the tourism potential of the City.

(3)  That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be requested to nominate two representatives to visit the Tourist Information Centre in Keswick to review the operation of that facility.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Why did the review not include any reference to The Guildhall? The building was one of the oldest and most important buildings in Carlisle and should be shown off to visitors.

A Member added that the reference to ‘strengthening the quality of the tourism offer’ (page 5 – bold text) was too narrow and restricted opportunities for enhancing the offer and building on Carlisle.

Mrs Elliot acknowledged that was an important point, but explained that The Guildhall had not been included because the remit of the review did not include the visitor offer.

Mr Beaty added that work on the Historic Core (Carlisle Renaissance) would include the visitor attraction.

(b) Members noted with pleasure that one of the options for the Assembly Room was to create a ‘Gallery Space’ to increase the potential for dedicated exhibition use, which was currently lacking in Carlisle.  Had contact taken place with Made in Cumbria with a view to making it a truly local attraction?

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder outlined the recent visit to the Tourist Information Centre in Keswick to review the operation of that facility, which had been very effective.  If Members wished to visit Keswick or another area that could be arranged.

The use of local produce had been mentioned and seemed to be a good move.  It was importance to ensure that City Council facilities (e.g. Tullie House and the Assembly Rooms) were not competing with each other since that would be counter productive.

Mr Beaty added that, if that option was progressed, consideration would require to be given to whether the Gallery space would be managed by the City Council or via commercial letting.  Differing revenue implications would arise from those options.

Information on costs of the operation of that service had been requested from Keswick and could be made available to Members.

A Member commented that Tullie House was large enough to accommodate a gallery as well as facilities for community groups

Mrs Elliot replied that further dialogue and detailed plans would be required to demonstrate how that would work.

(c) What were the current usage figures for the Assembly Rooms and whether it had ever been run for profit?

A Member further commented upon the advertising constraints in respect of such buildings.

In response, Mrs Elliot advised that usage was regular, but fairly low key.  The building was not maintained to a standard that was attractive and needed initial investment to bring it up to an acceptable standard.

Advertising was possible, but would require to be done a manner sympathetic to the building.

(d) In response to a question, Mrs Elliot said that staff at the Tourist Information Centre were enterprising in picking up on opportunities presented to increase usage.  She referred Members to the opportunities set out at section 2.2 of the report.

(e) It was important to flag up links between the review of Tourism Services and other reviews being undertaken.  Tullie House and the Castle had links with Schools and undertook educational work.

(f) The importance of upgrading the skills of people working in Tourism was highlighted.

The Portfolio Holder replied that customer care work had been undertaken with the Tourism industry.

(g) The heavy reliance place upon tourism in Cumbria was of concern, particularly in the current difficult economic climate.

(h) A Member noted that in November and December 2007 the Council’s Executive received initial reports and subsequently in its budget resolution set a target of £38,000 in 2008/09 and thereafter a permanent saving of £75,000 in the overall tourism budget, through the reduction in expenditure or an increase in income.

He emphasised the importance of ‘thinking big’ in the promotion of Carlisle, and believed that if the Council was not careful it may save £75,000 but would lose £ millions on tourism related business.

He added that it was important not to look at things in isolation, but to take the opportunity to deliver real investment and make Carlisle a ‘City for all seasons’.

(i) What were the operating hours at Brampton and visitor figures for Easter to May and September to October?

In response, Mrs Elliot undertook to supply that information.

(j) Partnership working to maximise the potential for tourism growth was commendable, but what impact would that have on the savings being sought as part of the budget (section 2.3.3)?

Mr Beaty advised that the proposal was at a very early stage and substantive discussions had yet to take place.

(k) Were facilities in place to show in a visual way the facilities/services currently on offer in Carlisle and the surrounding area?

In response Mr Beaty said that projection facilities were available in the Assembly Room, but he was not aware of a running loop that showed the attractions.   Four short video clips had been put together as part of Carlisle Renaissance and were available on the Council’s website.  Businesses could also link those to their own individual websites.

Mrs Elliot added that that point could be looked at by joining with partners.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

(i) The Committee recognised that the Tourism Service was undergoing a period of great change and emphasised the importance of taking this opportunity to deliver real investment and make Carlisle a ‘City for all seasons’.

(ii)
Members emphasised that, in the pursuit of budget savings, the importance of tourism as a major contributor to the local economy was not lost.


(iii)
The Director of Development Services arrange for the information requested to be circulated to the Committee. 

IOS.51/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

IOS.52/08
REVIEW OF TOURISM SERVICE – INTERIM REPORT


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraphs 3 and 4 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act)

The Director of Development Services submitted report DS.81/08 providing detailed information upon which the conclusions of the interim report (DS.67/08), which had been considered by the Executive on 29 May 2008, were based.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.141/08) received the interim report as a basis for discussion and consultation with this Committee, partner agencies and service users.

The Head of Economic and Tourism Services and the Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder then responded to Members’ questions around the issues of the Conference Group, potential to achieve savings and options for the service.

RESOLVED – That the interim report be received.

[The meeting ended at 12.55 pm]

The Committee then undertook a Workshop Session on Movement Strategy related studies, including a Car Parking Strategy.

